 Faculty Senate

Friday, October 17, 2008

Battle Mountain – BM 2; Elko –GTA 130; Ely –GBC 118;

Pahrump – PVC 122; Winnemucca –GBC 115 

Meeting Minutes
I. Roll Call
Voting Representatives:  

Lisa Arkell; Angie de Braga; Dorinda Friez; Janie Moore; Bret Murphy; 

Margaret Puccinelli; Jeannie Rosenthal; Yvonne Sutherland; Charlene Mitchel;
Beatrice Wallace; Dale Bolinder; Dick Borino; John Cashell; Scott Hennefer;
Chelsey Jackson; Jon Licht; Norm Whitaker; Connie Zeller; Patrick O’Hanahan; 
Kathy Schwandt; Lisa Frazier; Robert Hannu; Dwaine Hiles; Bonnie Hofland; 
Sarah Negrete; Frank Daniels; Susanne Bentley; Kevin Laxalt; Wyoming Rossett;

Patty Fox; Patty Jones; Mary Doucette; Tamara Gailey; Mary Ray; Sharon Sutherland; David Ellefsen; Dale Griffith; Gregory Schmaltz; Glen Tenney; Kara Miller; Mark Ports; David Freistroffer; Stephen Baker; Wendy Charlebois; Peter Klem; Karen Martin; 
Janice King; Teresa Howell and John Newman

Absent Voting Representatives:

Mira Kurka; Pat Anderson (P); Mac Taylor (P); Mardell Wilkins (P); James Elithorp; Jeff Cox; John Rice; Amber Donnelli (P); Xunming Du; Adriana Mendez; Scott Nielsen; Amber Overholser; Phil Smith(P); and Stacie Potter; 

Other Members Present: 

Meachell LaSalle; Lucina Lewis; Star Thompson; Jay Larson; Rich Barton; 
Thomas Bruns; Lynette Macfarlan; Richard Southard; Ed Nickel; Gretchen Skivington; Diane Elmore; Heidi Johnson; Karen Mowrey; Bobbie Shanks; Karen Dannehl; Eric Walsh; Squy Wallace; Tawny Crum; and Doug Hogan
Guests:  
Interim President Carl Diekhans; Dr. Mike McFarlane, VPAA; and

                         Dr. William Reinhard, VPAS

II. Call to Order – Action
Chair Hyslop called the meeting to order at 1:25 p.m.

III. APPROVAL OF MINUTES FROM  SEPTEMBER 26, 2008, MEETING
A motion was made and seconded to approve Faculty Senate minutes from the September 26, 2008, meeting.   Five written proxies were recorded.  The motion passed unanimously.

IV. VISITORS
Interim President Diekhans introduced Regent Dorothy Gallagher and Dr. Maurizio Trevisan, Executive Vice Chancellor and Chief Executive Officer of the University of Nevada Health Science Division.  He stated that Dr. Trevisan is an internationally known physician and epidemiologist in the field of cardiovascular and chronic diseases.  Regent Gallagher and Dr. Trevisan are working together to improve the statewide health services system. 

a. Dr. Maurizio Trevisan, M.D.
In August of 2007, the Nevada Board of Regents unanimously approved the selection of Dr. Trevisan to serve as executive vice chancellor and chief executive officer of the University of Nevada Health Sciences System.  The doctor stated it was his first visit to Elko and was eager to share his thoughts about his new position.  He reported that NSHE’s basic goal was to integrate, across institutions, the Health Sciences educational and academic programs.  He provided a presentation that describing his vision and what his accomplishments have been over the past eleven months.  Dr. Trevisan reported that Nevada is facing critical challenges with their health and health care needs.  Its rankings are low in delivering good health care and qualified health care professionals.  His vision is to be able to:

· Increase integrations across health professions;

· Improve the educational mission of the system; 

· Improve the research mission; 

· Expand the community mission; 

· Expand the strategic partnership both within and outside the system; and

· Create efficiency and effectiveness.  

He further stated the system’s vision is “to strive to providing and integrating an approach that addresses the health of individuals and communities in Nevada; to serve as a model for how the academic enterprise can serve the needs of the population and individuals while pursuing academic excellence.  It was his findings that community colleges, compared to universities, are very grounded within their community.  He further provided strategies that his agency plans to implement.  He stressed mutual interaction and the need to build and form partnerships with all health care providers throughout the state.  He urged leaders within communities to partner together to strengthen all programs. The health system needs to maintain and participate with the rural communities.

Dr. Trevisan announced that the Lindsey Foundation donated 5 million dollars with $3.2 million dedicated to the Technical Skills Lab at the Shadow Lane Campus, Las Vegas, for the purchase of mannequins and infrastructure.  
His agency has encouraged UNR and UNLV to work together and through those efforts, a joint Ph. D. program has been formed.  Further, nursing leaders, deans and directors have been engaged in a statewide academic effort to work together.  Dr. Trevisan informed the senate that Dean Puccinelli has been one of the most active leaders in accomplishing and increasing communication among institutions.  


He was questioned what in his approach was targeted towards rural areas.  Dr. Trevisan stated he would be engaging with each institution to address the work force needs throughout the state.   
He was questioned if there were any upcoming conventions or meetings scheduled.  Dr. Trevisan stated the agency had met with UNR and UNLV last May in Reno; the NSHE nursing leaders meet every three months, with their next meeting being held in January.  A member of the senate suggested for communities to be better informed that health science researchers should meet with them.  Dr. Trevisan agreed researchers should meet with communities and that distance should not be an issue.  
He was further questioned if anything had been done to make it easier for doctors coming into Nevada to obtain their licenses.  Dr. Trevisan responded that effort had been put forth, but it has been very unsuccessful.    He indicated that where he was from in Europe, if you attended medical school and passed the board in one country, you were allowed to practice in other countries.  He hoped that the critical need for health care providers within the United States would bring about a major change.  

b. Regent Dorothy Gallagher
Regent Gallagher stated she did not have any new budget information and had come to answer questions.  
She reported that the Regents’ Chairman had requested her to take over the Health Science Committee.  She found, after researching minutes, nothing had been done over the past three years.  The first step she took was to disband the Ad Hoc Committee.  She then recommended the hiring of Dr. Trevisan to rework the entire system as the system needed to be rebuilt from the bottom up and not from the top down.  Regent Gallagher had requested Dr. Trevisan speak to GBC and explain what his plans were for improving the state’s health sciences system.    
Regent Gallagher opened the floor for questions.  She was questioned; “Taking into consideration the recent budge shortfalls, shouldn’t the presidential search be postponed?”  If so, could Interim President Diekhans be allowed to continue for a couple years.  Regent Gallagher stated that, due to contracts just being signed, this was not the time of the year to begin a search.  She felt that Interim President Carl Diekhans was doing a good job.  He knows the system and has the respect of the Regents, legislature and faculty.  Taking into consideration the current budget constraints, this would not be a good time to spend $100,000 to conduct a nationwide search.  
It was suggested, and if Interim President Diekhans was willing, that he could stay until the next biennium.  Regent Gallagher stated that idea would have to be approved by the Regents.  
Chair Hyslop questioned if it was known what percentage college budgets could be expected to be cut.  Regent Gallagher stated she did have any new budget information.  She advised next year, when the Governor’s committee establishes what revenues are, the Regents’ would then announce cuts.  It was also the Regents’ plan to go before the legislature.     

Regent Gallagher was questioned if she could project the relationship between the Board of Regents and the legislature.  She advised the Regents’ have received many letters from the legislature supporting higher education.  She attested, that at this time the legislature doesn’t know any more about what cuts were forthcoming than she does.  She promised as soon as she was made aware, Chair Hyslop would be contacted.  She further stated that Chancellor Rogers was working hard and has received a great deal of support.  Everyone was reminded of the need to become more efficient and to use everything we have to a better advantage.  She warned that future planning would not be a fun time and much thought needed to take place.  The upcoming budgetary problems may last a long time and a band-aid should not be applied; she urged thoughtful planning.  All programs would need to be reviewed making sure they had students and were doing the job.  If not, they needed to be removed.   She stated community colleges, compared to universities, do not have as much problem with dead-weight programs.
Regent Gallagher was questioned if a plan or a campaign was scheduled to inform the Elko Community of what’s to come.  With the construction of the new EIT building, it gives a false appearance of prosperity.  Regent Gallagher stated that all institutions are working with their faculty to develop plans of what can be done when the cuts are imposed.

It was questioned what was the status of the Board of Regents.  With the loss of two regents, who would be spearheading the Governor.  Regent Gallagher announced that a Bill Cobb, Esq., would be replacing Howard Rosenberg, but Thalia Dondero’s position would have to be appointed by the Governor.  
Regent Gallagher stressed the need for good communication and planning.  It will take everyone’s participation to make it work.  She urged anyone with any ideas to make sure to contact her.
V. SENATE CHAIR REPORT – Information 
Chair Hyslop advised that the Fire Science Academy would be on the Regents’ December Agenda.  It will be discussed and decided whether to keep the facility open.  She reported that it has been discussed to have a private company take it over.
VI. Committee Reports

a. Faculty & Administrative Evaluations – Written Reports

The committee reported they are in the final developing stages of Step 7 and Step 8.  They are expecting to have the “Rating Forms” completed by October. The month of November will be spent refining and editing.  Forms will then be sent out to Department Chairs for their opinion and recommendations. Over Christmas vacation, the committee will be working with Susanne Dorr and Lijuan Zhai to package the new evaluation process.  The package will then be present to Department Chairs in January.  On February 13, 2009, two interactive workshops will be held to deliver the implementation of the process.  Groups of threes will be set-up and will work together learning the new process.  The new process will prompt change but should be very easy and will be delivered through the internet.  The new process will bring enrichment to the college.  
b. Academic Standards – Written Report w/Action

The committee submitted the following changes for senate’s approval:

1.
The Academic Standards committee approved 14.5 non-traditional credits for John Amestoy.   Credits granted were:  
                              BUS 110 - Human Relations for Employment—3 Credits



DT 215 B - Electronics Diesel Engines, 5.5 Credits



Weld 211 - Welding I,  3 Credits 



Weld 212  - Welding II,  3 Credits


2.  The committee also approved 12 non-traditional credits for Joyce E. Sabala as follows:



ACC 105 - Taxation for Individuals, 3 Credits



ACC 135B - Bookkeeping I ,  3 Credits
 


ACC 136B - Bookkeeping II  , 3 Credits



ACC 220 - Microcomputer Accounting Systems  3 Credits

3.  The committee recommends that the senate approve a change in the Gen Ed math    requirements as suggested in the following email from Lynne Owens:
   
Currently, the Gen. Ed. requirement for mathematics for the Associate of Arts is 3 - 6 credits and 6 credits for the Associate of Science.  For the AA, this gives the student an option of completing their math requirement with only MATH 120, or seeking to gain more depth by taking two classes at MATH 126 or higher.  For the AS, students must complete two math courses at MATH 126 or higher. In the spring, the Math Department would like to begin offering a 5-credit MATH 128 Pre-calculus and Trigonometry.  It is a combination of MATH 126 and MATH 127.  We feel that by taking MATH 128 students will still get the depth we wanted by requesting that students take two classes at MATH 126 or higher.  We would like to request, therefore, that the Gen. Ed. math requirements be changed to 3 - 5 credits for the Associate of Arts and 5 credits for the Associate of Science.

It was questioned, with limited staff, would the college be able to offer MATH 126, 127 & 128.  Dr. Frank Daniels stated there would be sufficient personnel to offer all three classes.   MATH 128 should be articulated and ready for spring 2009 semester.

A motion was made and seconded to approve the course changes.  
Motion carried unanimously.
c. Adjunct Committee – Written Report
d. Assessment Committee – No Report
e. Budget & Facilities – Verbal & Written Reports w/Action

The committee made the following recommendation:

1. Shirley Jones had requested to use McMullen 134 for storage. According to Pat Anderson, Room 131A was already a store room in that area. Pat had talked to Bonnie Hofland about that storeroom and Bonnie said that she is slowly getting things out of there. The committee felt that that would be adequate for Shirley’s needs. The store room is located in front of the equipment room. Interim President Diekhans stated he didn’t want to start using offices as storerooms; at some point these rooms will be needed as offices.

2. Laurie Walsh requested to use Lundberg 123B for storage and the Science Department agreed to let her have the room. The committee approved her request.

3. At the end of the Fall 2008 semester, the Art department will suspend dark room classes for at least the Spring 2009 semester. GBC will be moving out of the STEP building entirely. 

4. The committee voted to move Ken Pope and Linda Hiles (CDL Program) from the STEP building into GTA offices 102 and 105 respectively. The Semi Simulator will be stored in Rich Southard and John Cashell’s old office in the armory building. 


The committee did not know if the college would be receiving equipment funds over and above the $10,000 coming from the Foundation for faculty use.   

Faculty was requested to watch for students sitting outside the Student Center on  gas main and smoking cigarettes. 

The Welding & Diesel Department requested that the compound be restricted to authorized persons only.  They expressed concerns with students approaching the area, watching welding and moving about without proper attire.  The committee requested the senate’s support on the matter and would be taking it to President’s Council for approval.  

It was questioned how the motor pool area would be accessed.  The restricted areas would be designated for authorized personnel only.  Faculty members would be considered authorized personnel and could enter the area freely.

A motion was made and seconded to approve the committee’s recommendations.  The motion passed unanimously.
f. Bylaws – Written Report
g. Compensation & Benefits – Verbal & Written Reports 

The committee met and voted:


“To move the fall travel request deadline to Oct 1st.”

Dr. McFarlane, VPAA, met with the committee and made a thorough review of GBC’s workload policy.  He recommended eight changes the committee would be voting on at the next meeting.

Another group came forth requesting that GBC align its workload policies with other institutions throughout the state; non-instructional faculty’s work week would be reduced to 35 hours per week versus the current 40-hour work week.  The remaining five hours would be for other work to be done.  The committee voted in agreement for the change and specific language would be established at the next meeting.  

There were three travel requests submitted and the committee will vote via email.

A motion was made and seconded to approve report.  The motion passed unanimously.
h. Curriculum & Articulation – Written Report w/Action
Sarah Negrete presented the committee’s approved courses and requested the Senate’s approval on the following report:

The following courses with full syllabi were reviewed by the committee: 

	Course Number
	Course Name
	Credits 
	Action

	MATH 128
	Pre-Calculus and Trigonometry
	5
	Approved

	PHIL 129
	Introduction to the New Testament 
	3
	*Approved


*General Education course addition

A motion was made and seconded to approve the report.  The motion passed unanimously.

i. Department Chairs – Written Report 
j. Distance Education – No Report

k. I.C.E. Committee – Verbal Report

The senate was reminded that Polly Shaafsma would be lecturing on Thursday, October 23rd at 7p.m. in the GBC Theater.  This will be a great opportunity to learn about Southwest Indian art.   Ms. Shaafsma is an expert of Pueblo Indian Rock Art.  I.C. E felt lucky to have her make an appearance.
l. Library – Verbal Report
The library staff and committee will be conducting a survey of GBC students.  The students will be asked their opinions and questions about if they are aware of what certain opportunities the library has to offer.  The faculty was requested assistance in passing the survey out.  The library offers movies for rent, a fireplace to read by and has Wi-Fi access.  Students can now bring their laptops and receive internet connection.  It was advised that the library has experienced and increase in usage. 
m. Personnel – Verbal & Written Reports w/Action


The committee reported two emeritus applications were submitted for senate’s approval.  They are John Pryor and Garry Heberer.

A motion was made and seconded to approve the emeritus applications of John Pryor and Garry Heberer.  The motion passed unanimously.  


The above applications were put through earlier due to the recent buy-outs.  The deadline to file an emeritus nomination is December 1st and applications are due February 28, 2009.
n. Student Relations – Written Report

Non-Senate Committees

o. Crisis Intervention – Verbal Report 

There will a Stress Management Program held at GBC on November 13th.  It is designed to offer a proactive approach to deal with stress that the students have been experiencing by offering massage therapy, Yoga, Tai Chi demonstration and a film that explains how stress affects the body.  There will be relaxing techniques provided.  
p. Earth Advocates – Written Report
q. TEC – No Report
VII. FOUR-YEAR COMMITTEE REPORTS
r. Bachelor of Applied Science – No Report 
s. Bachelor of Arts in Integrative Studies – No Report

t. Bachelor of Social Work – No Report

u. Bachelor of Elementary and Secondary Education – No Report

VIII. CAREER & TECHNICAL TRAINING – No Report
IX. Health Sciences&human services Department – No Report

X. UNFINISHED BUSINESS – None 
XI. NEW BUSINESS – None 
XII. INFORMATION ITEM
b. Chair Hyslop announced that Star Thompson, Director of Budget & Finance, will be leaving in November to take a position at Linfield College in McMinnville, Oregon.  Everyone needed to stop by and wish her well.
c. Senate Refreshments


Chair Hyslop thanked the COT for bringing the refreshments.  She questioned if anyone would like to volunteer for next meeting.
d. Invited everyone to meet with Danny Gonzales on Wednesday, October 28th for an informational meeting about traveling to Washington D.C.

XIII. PUBLIC COMMENT – None 

XIV. ADJOURNMENT – Action

The Faculty Senate adjourned the meeting at 2: 40 p.m.
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